PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, December 29, 2009
Town Hall Mayflower Room

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, December 29, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at Town Hall in the Mayflower Room. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman
John T. Mahoney, Jr.

William P. Hallisey, Jr.

Mark Stankiewicz, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Absent: Selectman Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
On behalf of the Board, Chairman Quintal welcomed the newly appointed Town Manager, Mark S. Stankiewicz.   Mr. Stankiewicz thanked the Board for their support of his appointment, and he expressed his appreciation to Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi for her assistance in helping him to become acquainted with the Town and its staff.

Chairman Quintal thanked Ms. Arrighi for her work as the Acting Town Manager during the search for a new, permanent town manager.
Swearing-in Ceremony: Fire Department
Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi introduced the swearing-in ceremony to recognize the appointment of three new Plymouth firefighters.   Chief G. Edward Bradley introduced the new recruits—Erik A. Thomas, Matthew L. Brown, and Scott C. Guerra—and provided information on the educational background and training of each.
Town Clerk Laurence Pizer led firefighters Thomas, Brown, and Guerra through the oath of service, and Chief Bradley facilitated the formal pinning ceremony.   The Board of Selectmen offered its congratulations to the newly appointed firefighters.  

Chairman Quintal called for a brief recess to allow the crowd from the swearing-in ceremony to clear the room.  The Board reconvened the meeting shortly thereafter to hear the weekly list of licenses and administrative notes.
Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the November 3, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.   Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Spring Annual Town Meeting Warrant – The Board voted to open the Saturday, April 3, 2010 Special Town Meeting Warrant on Tuesday, January 5, 2010 and close the warrant on Friday, February 5, 2010 at 4:00 p.m.

Senior Center Financing – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Hallisey, the Board voted to determine that the amount of bonds that is necessary to finance the Senior Center to be financed with a portion of the proceeds of the $199,000,000 borrowing authorized by the votes of the Town passed June 26, 2006 (Article 1) and September 19, 2006 is $6,000,000.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Sworn Weighers – The Board appointed the following employees of P.A. Landers’ Plymouth facility as sworn weighers for 2010:


Kevin Amado

15-A Main Street, Carver, MA 02330


Sharon Amado

15-A Main Street, Carver, MA 02330


Angus Beaton

428 Winter Street, Hanson, MA 02341


Kevin Dauwer

25 Elmwood Way, Bridgewater, MA 02324


Robert Frade

96 Converse Road, Marion, MA 02738


Thomas Jacobs

141 Monks Hill Road, Kingston, MA 02364


Russell Jennison, Jr.
25 Point Pleasant Circle, East Wareham, MA 02338


John J. Kennedy

72 Anawon Drive, Halifax, MA 02338


Alicia Muller

147 Center Street, Brockton, MA 02302


Jessica Muller

29 Woodland Road, W. Bridgewater, MA 02379

Robert O’Neill

15 Maple Street, Hingham, MA 02043


Anna Pesonen

4 Lakeview Street, Box 3, S. Carver, MA 02366


Mark Simpson

296 Elm Street, Pembroke, MA 02359


John F. Sullivan

17 Robert Avenue, Marshfield, MA 02050


Dennis Twofoot

21 James Lane, Cohasset, MA 02025

Denial of Request for Permission to Retain Counsel – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board denied the request of the Planning Board for permission to retain counsel, pro bono or otherwise, for the purpose of appealing the decision of the Zoning Board of Appeals in Case No. 3545, which decision upheld the issuance of a zoning permit.    

Licenses

One Day Wine & Malt (Amendment)

· Our House Services (Jim Yasinski, 40 Russell Street) requested an amendment to its previously-approved One Day Wine & Malt License for December 31st, reflecting a new time frame of 7:00 p.m.–12:00 a.m. (from an original approved time of 6:00–11:00 p.m.).
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Hallisey, the Board voted to amend the previously-approved December 31, 2009 One Day Wine & Malt License for Our House Services, as requested.   Voted 4-0-0, approved.
One Day Wine and Malt 

· Café Olio (Stephen Conti, 3 Village Green North) requested four (4) One Day Wine & Malt licenses for private dinners to be held from 5:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. on January 8, 15, 22, and 29, 2010.   Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to approve four (4) One Day Wine & Malt licenses (as outlined above) for Café Olio.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

· Plymouth Community Theatre, Inc. (Robert Hollis, 110 Fairview Lane) requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for a fundraiser to be held at the Plymouth Center for the Arts on January 9, 2010 from 7:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to approve a One Day Wine & Malt License (as outlined above) for Plymouth Community Theatre, Inc.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Vehicle for Hire Operator (Renewals)

· Habilitation Assistance (434 Court Street) requested renewal of the following Vehicle for Hire Operator licenses.  Issuance of these license renewals is subject to the requisite review of CORI background checks and driving records:

· Scott Adams

· Daniel Twigg

· Tyrone Morton

· Charles Toomey

· Stephen Doherty

· Ronald Comperchio

· Reginald Davis

· Jane Quintal

· Norman Jenkins

· Edward Ryan

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to renew the Vehicle for Hire Operator licenses of the drivers listed above to operate for Habilitation Assistance.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Public Comment

Ed Rehill of Manomet addressed the Board regarding his claim that his landlocked, beachfront property is not properly assessed.   He referred to the information he brought before the Board some weeks prior and asked if the Town has formulated any response to his questions and the data he submitted.
Ms. Arrighi reported that both she and the Town’s Director of Assessing have met with Mr. Rehill several times to make every effort to answer his questions.  Mr. Rehill, she explained, has requested information that would require issue-specific, customized reports that the Town simply does not generate.      
Mr. Stankiewicz reminded Mr. Rehill that the Selectmen have no jurisdiction over tax assessments, and he advised Mr. Rehill to seek recourse with the Town’s Board of Assessors and State Tax Appellate Board.    Mr. Rehill affirmed that he has gone to both but has found no relief to what he described as an arbitrary and unfair assessment of his property.   Ms. Arrighi contended that Mr. Rehill is essentially unhappy with the methodology and calculation used in Plymouth.  Mr. Stankiewicz assured the Board that the State’s Department of Revenue regularly monitors the assessment methodology used by each municipality, to ensure fairness and consistency.
Robert Alford, Precinct 7 Town Meeting Representative, noted that he was part of a group of citizens that sued the Town years back regarding a “100% valuation assessment” issue.   Taxpayers would not complain, he said, if their homes were assessed at fair market value.

Aquaculture Licensing
Chad Hunter, Harbormaster, addressed the Selectmen to discuss the regulations he drafted with regard shellfish aquaculture and commercial aquaculture licensing.   Mr. Hunter explained that he has worked closely with Duxbury’s Harbormaster, who has been very helpful in sharing Duxbury’s expertise with commercial aquaculture licensing and leasing.   It is important, he explained, that Plymouth, Kingston, and Duxbury work collaboratively to protect their interconnected harbors from diseased shellfish seed through the establishment of consistent regulations and monitoring policies.

Mr. Hunter recommended that the Board forward the draft aquaculture regulations to the Town’s Harbor Committee for review.  He asked the Selectmen to identify any specific issues or sections within the policy that they would like the Harbor Committee to examine further.  

Vice Chairman Malaguti noted the complexity of the regulations but expressed faith in Mr. Hunter’s efforts to ensure that the Town’s interests will be protected.   Mr. Hunter stated that Duxbury’s regulations—on which Plymouth’s regulations will be modeled—have been vetted over time to address problems and loopholes.  In addition, Mr. Hunter noted, there are State regulations pertaining to aquaculture with which Plymouth’s regulations must be consistent.  

In response to an inquiry from Chairman Quintal, Mr. Hunter discussed his first month as Plymouth’s Harbormaster.  He identified the following projects and tasks on which he continues to focus during the winter season: the coordination of efforts between Plymouth, Duxbury, Kingston, and Marshfield to monitor the various reaches of the harbor; the focus on grants for equipment to prepare for the 2010 boating season and utilize remote technology to expand his department’s oversight of the boat ramp, inner harbor, and area in front of Cordage Park; and the development of the Town’s shellfish aquaculture regulations.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Gravel Removal – Vice Chairman Malaguti referenced correspondence from the Plymouth-Carver Aquifer Advisory Committee regarding recommended guidelines for earth removal.  He suggested that the Town consider implementing similar guidelines and requirements that will protect the Town’s roadways (from wear & tear due to the weight of gravel hauling) and natural resources.  Vice Chairman Malaguti asked that the Engineering Department be given a copy of the Aquifer Advisory Committee’s recommended guidelines for review. 
Selectman Hallisey asked why the Town does not extract and sell its own gravel, to generate revenue.  Vice Chairman Malaguti noted that there are some gravel removal operations on Town-owned parcels, like that at the Hedges Pond recreation area, for which the Town will market and sell the sand, while some of the Town’s sand is used for beach replenishment and snow & ice removal.  Selectman Mahoney noted the potential for gravel removal at the 1,000 Acres site.

Discussion turned to the gravel removal operation at Hedges Pond and the Plymouth Regional Economic Foundation’s involvement in that particular project.   The Board reached consensus to invite Denis Hanks (Plymouth’s Economic Development Director) to discuss the Hedges Pond operation at an upcoming meeting.

New Business

Memorial Clocks – Chairman Quintal noted his wish that a memorial clock (similar to the Burgess and Rooney clocks) be dedicated for each of Plymouth’s fallen soldiers.  

Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at approximately 8:05 p.m.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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